MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 20TH AUGUST 2007 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor M Black
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate  Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Mr M McCrystal, Senior Planning Officer

Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
07/18:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors McKeegan and McAllister.

Chairmans Business

Cushendun Play Park


Councillor Black requested that Council agree to change the proposed surface of 


Cushendun Play Park from Bark to Rubber the same as the surface in Legg Green
She stated that residents felt that this surface was safer and cleaner.

Councillor Graham stated that this had not be permitted in other play areas and stated that if this was provided in Cushendun, Liscolman park should be able to get this surface also.
Councillor Black stated that the scheme in Cushendun was currently underbudget and therefore this would allow the rubber surface to be included in the original budgeted price.

Councillor Graham stated that this park had been 100% funded by Council and that other play areas had only benefited from 50% funding.  He informed members that he had no objections to this surface being provided as long as other areas would be able to have the same opportunity to have this surfacing.

Councillor O Black stated that she would support this request to make the park safer as this would still remain within the agreed budget.

Councillor Harding stated that Council could agree in principle and have the Head of Technical Services (HTS) look into providing this surfacing for other parks as this would be a much safer and cleaner option.

Councillor McCambridge stated that this park was a project which was about to be undertaken and as such the surface would be part of the works, she informed members that she did not feel that current surfacing in parks should be ripped up and replaced but replaced when required at a later date.

Councillor McMullan agreed that this surface should be permitted as it was within the allowed budget, he informed members that the HTS should be consulted in this matter.  Councillor McMullan stated that he did not feel it would be feasible to look into resurfacing all of the parks in the district at the same time.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would report on the proposed rubber surface for Cushendun play park and on the budget available for this.

Local Man to represent Moyle in European Snooker Competition 
Councillor McMullan stated that local man Paddy Reid was to represent Moyle in the upcoming European Snooker Competition.  He informed members that he would like to wish him all the best.

All members agreed these comments. 
Roads Service resurfacing
Councillor McShane stated that she would like a letter to be sent to Roads Service to request that the road surfacing in Ramoan Road and Market Street Ballycastle be completed as the stones left were causing damage and were all over the footpaths.  

Councillor McIlroy requested that the request for the provision of two disabled parking bays in Bushmills be included in this letter.
This was agreed.

Opening and Closing of the Cottage Site, Cushendall
Councillor M Black stated that residents in Cushendall had become concerned about the possibility of vandalism in the Cottage Wood site and had asked that Council consider closing the site at night.  She asked that the HTS support this idea in his next report to Council.

Councillor O Black stated that Council already had a member of staff opening and closing the public toilets and that it would not take much more time to close the cottage wood site.  She informed members that Council would pay more if the site were to be vandalised.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would report on the possibility of Council locking the gate of the Cottage Wood Site every night.

07/18:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 23RD JULY 2007 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 23rd July 2007, having been circulated, were taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Monday 23rd July 2007 be adopted.” 
07/18:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 23RD JULY 2007

Moyle Road Safety Committee

In reply to Councillor McConaghy the Assistant Chief Executive (ACE) stated that she would check if any correspondence had been received regarding the Moyle Road Safety Committee. 

Portable Signage for Charity Shop, Bushmills

Councillor McConaghy requested that Council look into the possibility of allowing the charity shop in Bushmills Orange Hall to use portable signage in the Car Park at the Coach Park to advertise.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the possibility of allowing a charity shop in Bushmills Orange Hall to display a sign with opening details at the Bushmills Coach Park.  It was also agreed that the ACE would look into any possible Insurance implications for this.

Puck Fair
Councillor Blaney informed members that the Puck Fair had been very good and that representatives were looking forward to making the return visit to Ballycastle.

07/18:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor Black welcomed Mr Malachy McCrystal, Senior Planning Officer, to the meeting.
E/2005/0351/F  DK1 Developments Limited, 12 Queen Street, Londonderry, 

BT48 7EG.  Location, 7-9 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 8 No. townhouses. (Re-advertisement – amended proposal.)
E/2005/0547/O  Mr & Mrs D McGill, C/O C Laverty, Diamond Design Studio, 2d the Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, lands to rear of 11 Main Street, Armoy.  Proposed outline for 2 No. two or two and half storey townhouses (Amended proposal)

E/2006/0125/F  Sweeney, 6 Seaport Avenue, Portballintrae, BT57 8SB.  Location, Junction of Whitepark Road and Castlenagree Road, Ballyallaght, Bushmills.  Amendment of previously approved residential development – Ref E/2001/0113/F.  Redesign of block C to facilitate additional residential or tourist unit 9A (approval of block C consists of residential unit No. 10 and tourist accommodation in units 9 & 11)

E/2006/0412/RM  Mr S Sweeney, C/O Kevin Cartin Architect, 15 Grays Hill, Bangor, BT20 3BB.  Location, Site approximately 205 m south east of new bungalow adjacent to 82 Castlecat Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of single storey dwelling.

E/2007/0001/RM  Mr H Kane, Bell Architects, 76 Main Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AL.  Location, adjacent to 3 Maghery Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0033/O  Mr D McKillop, 138 Tromra Road, Cushendun.  Location, 140 Tromra Road, Cushendun.  Proposed site for replacement dwelling with retention of ex.dwelling & stores for non habitat purposes.

Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to CTY5 of PPS14.

Mr McCrystal stated that as a vernacular building this should be retained and that this matter had been discussed with the agent on 14th August 2007.

Councillor McDonnell requested an Office Meeting to allow for further information and discussion in this application.  He requested that the office meeting be held in October to facilitate the applicant who was away in September.

This was agreed.
E/2007/0048/F  Mr & Mrs P Bates, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location,  233 Garron Road, Waterfoot.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.  
Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable design in an ANOB.  He informed members that two further reasons for refusal had been added; the application was contrary to PPS14, CTY5 and CTY10 dealing with integration and replacement dwellings.
Councillor Harding requested an Office Meeting to discuss the design issues.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0063/RM  Mr A McDonnell, 22 Kilmore Road, Glenariff.  Location, between 22 & 24 Kilmore Road, Glenariff.  Proposed erection of chalet dwelling and domestic garage.

Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unacceptable access arrangements.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the agent would be sending in amended roads plans.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr McCrystal stated that the application would be held for one month to allow for this further information.

Mr McCrystal stated that he would take applications 9 and 27 together.

E/2007/0082/F  Mr B Coleman, C/O Diamond & Huges Architecture, 77 Main Street, Maghera, BT46 5BA.  Location, 1-3 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of Nos 1 & 3 Quay Road to enable the development of 16 No. apartments for residential purposes.

E/2007/0221/DCA  Mr B Coleman, C/O Diamond & Huges Architecture, 77 Main Street, Maghera, BT46 5BA.  Location, 1-3 Quay Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of Nos 1 & 3 Quay Road to enable the development of 16 No. apartments for residential purposes.

Mr McCrytsal stated that these applications were recommended for refusal due to unacceptable loss of a building in a conservation area, does not create a quality residential environment, prematurity and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Mr McCrystal stated that the application was premature and as such could not be discussed further.

E/2007/0105/RM  T & M Construction, 22 Main Street, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Location, 150m SW of no. 24 Drumnagee Road, Bushmills.  Proposed single storey dwelling and domestic garage.

E/2007/0117/F  Chandler, 55 Lisnagat Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location, 55 Lisnagat Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Proposed single storey extension to gable of dwellings.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0121/F  Mr & Mrs T McCollum, 6 Agolagh Heights, Cushendun, BT44 0QT.  Location, lands at No. 6 Agolagh Heights, Cushendun.  Proposed granny flat at rear of existing dwelling.

Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to HOU16 of PSRNI separate unit of accommodation not acceptable.

Councillor McDonnell requested that this application be held for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0143/F  Courthill Holdings, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2D the Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, 24 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of 2 No. one bedroom apartments.
Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to PPS6, detrimental impact on listed building, unacceptable design in Conservation area and overdevelopment of site.

Councillor O Black requested an Office Meeting under criteria five; this is where the Council considered that all material planning considerations had not been assessed or where the opinion had been made contrary to, or departed from, prevailing planning policy.

This was agreed.


E/2007/0167/F  Conlon, 50 The Abbey, Moyle Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 50 The Abbey, Moyle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed conversion of garage to living area.

Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to loss of parking space.
Councillor McMullan stated that the development at the Seafront did not allow for parking spaces and informed members that residents were using public car parking.

Mr McCrystal stated that Roads Service did not accept that public car parking would be a suitable alternative.

Councillor McCambridge stated that there was no public car parking in the vacinty in any case.

E/2007/0168/F  Mr R Craig, 160b Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Location, No. 160b Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed gable extension to provide a granny flat and dining room.

E/2007/0177/F  Carn Properties, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location 16-18 Market Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed amendment to gable window (amendment to existing approval)

E/2007/0182/F  Mr R McIntyre, 125a Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location, 125a Straid Road, Bushmills.  Proposed front extension for sun room.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0186/F  Mr McAleese, 66 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location, 880m NW of 16 Carrowcroey Road, Armoy, Ballymoney.  Proposed 2 storey dwelling and one and half storey garage.

Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the residential use being abandoned.  He informed members that there were also two roads reasons; no visibility splays and the width of the public road being unsatisfactory.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this house had never been used for anything other than a dwelling.  He informed members that the chimneys and windows were present and that the roof was in perfect condition.  
Mr McCrystal stated that the onus was on the applicant to provide further information in defence of his application to prove that the house was not abandoned.
Councillor Hartin agreed with Councillor McConaghy’s comments and requested that an Office Meeting be held to discuss further information.

This was agreed.

E/2007/0187/F  Old Bushmills Distillery Co Ltd, 2 Distillery Road, Bushmills, BT57 8XH.  Location, Old Bushmills Distillery Co Ltd, 2 Distillery Road, Bushmills.  Proposed forklift recharging area.

E/2007/0198/LB  Mr S McConaghie, 72 Dunluce Road, Bushmills.  Location, 43 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed conversion of house to 2 No. apartments and stairwell extension to rear.

E/2007/0205/F  The Irish Landmark Trust, 50 Bedford Street, Belfast.  Location, Magherintemple Gate Lodge, 47 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use from dwelling to holiday accommodation and replacement rear extension and outbuildings & replacement septic tank.
Councillor Blaney stated that he found it puzzling that whilst a previous application had been found to be abandoned no-one had lived in this property since the early 1960’s.

Mr McCrystal stated that there were a number of rules applied to abandonment.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was glad to see that the Gate Lodge would be restored.

Councillor Hartin agreed with these comments. 

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0208/F  Mr Fitzgerald, 59 Feney Road, Magheralin, Craigavon.  Location, 12b Harbour Road, Ballintoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed single storey conservatory to front of tourist dwelling.

Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to inappropriate design,scale/form within an AONB and impact on residential amenity.

E/2007/0209/F  Mr McCormick, 17 Blackpark Cottages, Ballycastle, BT54 6RR.  Location, land 50m East of No. 173 Glenshesk Road, ‘Dowans’ Armoy.  Proposed design amendment to approval E/2006/0284/RM with a change of finish from smooth render to wet dash and reposition of house in site for erection of garage.
E/2007/0218/F  Mr S McConaghie, 72 Dunluce Road, Bushmills.  Location 43 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed conversion of house to 2 apartments and stairwell extension to rear.

E/2007/0219/LB  The Irish Landmark Trust, 50 Bedford Street, Belfast.  Location, Magherintemple Gate Lodge, 47 Churchfield Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement of existing rear extension and sheds with new single storey rear extension, repairs to gate lodge and change of use from domestic dwelling to short term lettable holiday accommodation.

E/2007/0220/F  Mr F Shirley, 14 Straid Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 58 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed two storey rear extension to dwelling.

E/2007/0226/F  Pennybridge Industrial Estate, Ballymena.  Location, 580m north of 139 Ballinlea Road, Armoy.  Proposed 11 Kv Line.

E/2007/0232/F  Mr & Mrs D Todd, 69 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Location, 69 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed rear extension for utility, porch & toilet.

There were no objections to the above six applications, they were recommended for approval.

Deferred Applications
E/2006/0011/O  Mr McClafferty, Diamond Design Studio, 2D the Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, land adjacent to 203 Glenshesk Road, Armoy.  Proposed site for dwelling and domestic garage.
Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to the Joint Ministerial Statement on grounds of prematurity, unacceptable access arrangements and potential land contamination.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr McCrystal stated that he could permit no further deferment or any Office meetings for this application.

E/2006/0046/O  Mr T O’Neill, C/O GM Design Associates, 22/24 Lodge Road, Coleraine.  Location, adjacent to and including 35 Hillside Road, Glentaisie, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to the residential use being abandoned.

Councillor McIlroy stated that it was surely better to have something better than what was there at present and that the house had not been occupied due to family circumstances involved.

In reply to Councillor O Black’s enquiry that if rates were paid would this be a sign of occupancy, Mr McCrystal stated that rates would only be paid if the house was occupied.

Councillor O Black stated that an owner could pay rates on a vacant house to show intention of keeping this as a dwelling house.

E/2006/0296/F  Amg Developments Ltd, 27 Hill Street, Ballymena.  Location, 8 Kilnadore Road, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of 5 No. apartments.
Mr McCrystal stated that this application had been withdrawn.

E/2006/0413/RM  Mr C Creith, 5 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Location, adjacent to No. 5 Toberdoney Road, Liscolman.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

E/2007/0027/O  Mr R Morrison, 292 Moyarget Road, Dervock, Ballymoney.  Location, diagonally opposite No. 100 Carnbore Road, Liscolman, Ballymoney.  Proposed site for farm retirement dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0146/O  Mr I McAuley, 5 Tully Crescent, Cushendall.  Location, 5 Tully Crescent, Cushendall.  Proposed 1-2 bedroom retirement bungalow.  
Mr McCrystal stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to CTY1 of PPS14, insufficient case of need, CTY11, settlement pattern and precedent.

Councillor McMullan stated that there was additional information to be considered and asked for three weeks to withdraw or appeal as the applicant was on holiday at present.

Mr McCrystal stated that he would allow two weeks to withdraw or appeal.

Appeal Decisions Notified
E/2005/0490/F  Mr & Mrs A Thompson.  Location, Lisnagat Road (approx 200m nw of 96), Liscolman.  Proposed retention of dwelling as constructed.  Result of Appeal; Dismissed.
Councillor McConaghy enquired as to what would now happen in this case as the house had already been built.

Mr McCrystal stated that the enforcement notices had been served and as the appeal had been dismissed the dwelling would have to be removed.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr McCrystal stated that there was no higher authority and that this was the final say on the matter.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the only option open was to find a legal objection and apply for a judicial review.

Councillor McMullan stated that people were still not being informed that they could view plans at the Council Offices in Sheskburn House.

In reply, Mr McCrystal stated that he would look into the matter to see if the standard letter could be amended to include this information.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Office Meetings would be held on Thursday 6th September.
07/18:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Head of Building Control (HBC) read through the report in which all items were for information.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That Building Control Report be adopted.”
Addendum to the Building Control Report
Application for the Registration of a Society
The HBC stated that an application for the Registration of a Society had been received from Carey Faughs GAC.  He recommended that this application be approved, subject to PSNI comments.

After discussion, this was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the addendum to the Building Control Report be adopted.”

07/18:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Warm Homes Scheme
The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) stated that this was administered by the EAGA Partnership and that in the last quarter 29 homes in Moyle had had insulation fitted, at a value of £15,431.17 and that11 have had complete heating measures installed to a value of £23,225.23.  He informed members that in total this scheme had funded a total of 478 homes totalling of £588,222.88.

The HEE stated that other schemes were at present available including; Replacement boilers together with fitting of a control pack and radiator replacement and efficiency improvements e.g. ability to heat hot water separately, fitting of thermostatic values.

The HEE stated that grants were available to home owners or private tenants who were in receipt of a qualifying benefit, a disability related benefit or in receipt of an income of £12,000 for a single person (£18,000 for a couple or single parent family).

The HEE stated that he wished the press to take note of this information.
Best Value Report
The HEE stated that the Best Value Report for the Dog Warden Service was attached at Appendix one for members attention.  He discussed the main points of the report and stated that as members were aware the biggest problem was dog fouling.  The HEE informed members of the proposed improvement plan and discussed the ten points involved.

Councillor M Black referred to point 10 and asked what the HEE would suggest in terms of an out of hours dog response.

The ACE stated that the cover for this post at present was one member of staff and stated that back up cover should be considered by Council.
Councillor O Black stated that the current provision was not good enough and informed members that this was the one of the rate payers biggest issues.

Councillor M Black suggested that costings for these improvements be brought back to Council.
After discussion, it was agreed that in relation to the Best Value report, the HEE would bring back timescales and costings for items listed in the improvement plan.
Councillor McShane left the meeting at this point.

Bushmills Tram Track
The HEE stated that correspondence had been attached for members attention from Mr Chris Moffett regarding the Bushmills Tram Track.  He informed members that due to resource implications the Council had only provided a reactionary cleaning service to the part of the path and did not provide any waste bins.
After discussion, it was agreed that costings would be brought back to Council for the provision of waste bins at the Bushmills Tram Track.

Councillor Blaney enquired if any arrangements had been put in place to prevent the travelling community from gathering at Sheskburn and Fairhill Street.  He informed members that there had been great difficulties suffered the previous year by residents of Fairhill Street.

After discussion, it was agreed that the HEE would talk to the Water Service with regard to the prevention of travellers culminating at their grounds at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

Councillor McShane returned to the meeting at this point.

07/18:07
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT
The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Peace III
The Head of Development (HOD) outlined the guidelines for the new European Programmes and stated that it was proposed that Council agree to cluster and work with Ballymena, Ballymoney, Larne and possibly Coleraine.  The HOD stated that Council should reserve the right to withdraw should there be further developments within the funding environs which prompt an alternative. 

After further discussion, it was agreed that a scoping study with a view to the costs being recouped under technical assistance within the Peace III programme would be undertaken.

Rathlin Temporary Project Officer
The HOD stated that the DOE Planning and Environmental Policy Group had written informing Council that under their Integrated Coastal Zone Management plan, they were prepared to fund the salary of a Project Officer for two years who would be responsible for implementing the recommendations in the Rathlin Island Sustainable Tourism Strategy. 

She informed members that the Department were seeking to engage the support of other bodies with a stake in the Island such as Moyle District Council, Rathlin Community and Development Association, National Trust, RSPB and CCGHT 

The HOD stated that as it was always difficult to make direct contributions to this type of initiative the Council were being asked to provide office accommodation in Sheskburn House and payroll/salary services.  

After discussion, 

Councillor McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council provide office accommodation and payroll/salary services for a project officer for Rathlin Island.”

Consultation Workshop with Elected Members
After discussion, it was agreed that a consultation workshop with elected members as part of the evaluation of the 2001-2007 Local Economic Development Strategy would be held on 6th September from 6-9pm and that Councillors would be informed of this by letter.

Broadband Awareness Campaign
The HOD stated that BT Wholesale, in partnership with DETI, were trying to encourage greater levels of broadband usage in Moyle. 
She stated that Moyle Enterprise had indicated that they were willing to work with BT to target businesses, and they were exploring leading a project across the North Antrim region with their neighbouring LEA’s. 
Councillor McShane stated that Ballintoy were still no further forward in their request to receive broadband.  She stated the there had not been much positive progress in this matter.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to DETI to requesting a more positive outcome on the possibility of receiving Broadband in Ballintoy.

Community Relations Grant Scheme
The HOD stated that an application had been received from North Antrim Dalriada Group for a Community Relations Grant.  She informed members that the group comprised a number of people from mixed religious traditions who had an interest in their shared history of the “Ancient Kingdom of Dalriada”. She stated that the tour would visit Bushmills, Limavady and Londonderry looking at the influence of St Columba/ Columcille and providing a facilitated opportunity for joint exploration by people from different backgrounds.

Councillor Blaney stated that he had not received any information regarding meetings of this group even though he had been elected onto this at the AGM.

After discussion, it was agreed that the North Antrim Dalriada Group would be awarded a Community Relations Grant and that the HOD would contact the group to ask that invitations be forwarded to Councillors sitting on the committee for events.

Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this stage.

The Local Food Project – Menu of Moyle

 
The HOD stated that the Promotion of Menu of Moyle had continued in the summer months with regular press releases to the local and regional press and through specialist media.  She informed members that widespread distribution of flyers through local businesses and tourist points had been carried out and the initiative had featured in the most recent ‘What’s On In Moyle Guide’, and in the summer edition of the Moyle District Council publication ‘Moyle Matters’ - a copy of which has been distributed to each household in the Moyle area.
The HOD stated that competition judges were also currently making their anonymous visits to the short-listed restaurants, pubs and cafes in the Moyle area.  Competing establishments’ menus were being assessed on the basis of the creative use of local Moyle produce, the originality of the dishes, their flavour and on their representation of the traditions and culture of Moyle.
She informed members that customers at Menu of Moyle establishments were being asked to provide feedback on their experiences of competing Menu of Moyle establishments by logging onto the website (www.menuofmoyle.com) and completing a feedback form.  She stated that this would count towards judges final decisions in the competition.  
The HOD stated that as the competition progressed a number of establishments had reported very encouraging reactions to the Menu of Moyle initiative from their customers and this had been reflected in the feedback forms received to date.  
She informed members that an event was currently being organised for the presentation of the inaugural Menu of Moyle winners and that competitors would be invited to attend this prize-giving (provisionally scheduled to take place on the afternoon of 24th September) when the winner in each of the three categories would formally receive their award from celebrity chef Jenny Bristow.  She stated that it was also hoped that a number of the local producers from the initiative would attend and possibly showcase their produce at the event.  
The HOD stated that invitations would go out to members regarding this event.

Citizens Advice Bureau
The HOD stated that additional funding was being provided from DSD under the Community Support Programme for Advice Services.  She stated that Causeway Citizens Advice Bureau feel that the additional money would be best spent providing an assistant for the advice worker at Sheskburn House who is very much in demand on a Tuesday.  She stated however that visual and aural privacy was required for clients along with a waiting area and the only available space at Sheskburn would appear to be the post room which the existing advice worker already uses if the Mayors Parlour is in use and so cannot be guaranteed each week. She informed members that Council were currently considering any other options that may be available to provide space for an additional advice worker in Ballycastle. 
Councillor Harding stated that this funding would be used for this purpose as additional service in this area would be welcomed.
Lammas Fair Street Entertainment Competition
The HOD stated that the Lammas Fair Street Entertainer competition would be held this year on Monday 27 and Tuesday 28 August. She informed members that the competition application forms could be obtained from the Development Office and that there would be prizes for Junior and Senior sections on both days. The HOD stated that judging would take place between 2pm and 4pm and that three elected members were needed for judging on each day.

After discussion, it was agreed that the following Councillors would act as judges for the Street Entertainers competition; Monday: Councillors Newcombe and McIlroy and  Tuesday: Councillors Blaney, M Black and Hartin.

Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting.

Dundarave Mural

The HOD stated that restoration of the Dundarave mural ceramics, by artist Louise O’Boyle, had been completed in the artist’s studio. She informed members that the existing mural would be removed and the replacement mural installed. She stated that the artist was currently  making these arrangements.  

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HOD stated that this had been delayed as the artist had been off sick.

Addendum to the Development Section’s Report
Northern Corridor Railway Group (NCRG)

The HOD stated that the NCRG would be launching its report ‘Northern Corridor Railway Renaissance’ at an event in Derry/Londonderry on Tuesday 18th September 2007.  She informed members that an invitation for each Councillor would be issued within the next two weeks.

The HOD stated that this report would make a strong argument for the development of a railway line and would be used to lobby Government.  She informed members that as contributors to this project, members were encouraged to attend.

Local Democracy Week
The HOD stated that Local Democracy Week was on 15th -21st October.  She suggested that Council repeat the political speed dating if Councillors were in agreement.  She stated that it gave the young people an opportunity to learn and discuss different issues.

In reply to Councillor McShane the HOD stated that the Youth Council could be targeted for this event along with the local schools.

After discussion, it was agreed that Political Speed Dating would be carried out as part of the Local Democracy Week and would be held on Wednesday 17th October from 7-9pm.

Northern Ireland Children’s Hospice
The HOD stated that the Northern Ireland Hospice planned to sell reindeer food to raise funds at Christmas.  She informed members that this was a sachet of oats and glitter to guide the reindeers to children’s houses on Christmas Eve.  She stated that the plan was to sell this in Tesco and the Hospice needed people to help fill the sachets.  She stated that Moyle Council employees were asked to allow all members of staff to spend half an hour of work time to help with this project and that this would be publicised.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That 30 minutes of staff time would be donated to help the Children’s Hospice with packaging reindeer food and that Councillors would help with this also.”

Councillor McCambridge asked the HOD to notify members when this would take place.

Sister Cities
In reply to Councillor, it was agreed that the HOD would look into the benefits of membership of the Sister Cities and bring this back to Council.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black  proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Development Services report and Addendum Report be adopted.”
07/18:08

NOMINATIONS ONTO COUNCIL COMMITTEES
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan requested what the criteria was for nominations onto committees.  He stated that there had been a lot of talk at the last meeting regarding this issue and informed members that he wished to know what Councillors entitlements were.

Councillor M Black stated that she would not permit a long debate on this issue as it had been discussed at length before.

Councillor McMullan stated that he did not wish to have along debate on this issue but rather wanted to clarify the policy on this issue.
Councillor McIlroy stated that clarification was required on what a committee was and stated that a Community Association was not a committee was such.

The ACE stated that a lot of other Councils operated a committee system where there were Council representatives on other bodies which were classed as committees.
Councillor Blaney stated that this had not been debated at the AGM and asked why this was being discussed now.

Councillor McMullan stated that he had no problem with who sat on what committee but did have a problem when individual groups told Council how many and what Councillors they wished to have on their group, he stated that it was up to Council to decide upon these issues.

Councillor Graham stated that local Councillors sat on the Glens community association and there was no problem with this.

Councillor McIlroy agreed and stated that the group in question was not a committee and had requested local representation.

After further discussion, it was agreed that clarification on the Council policy on nominations onto committees would be brought back to Council.
07/18:09
PROPOSAL FOR COUNCIL LAND ADJACENT TO RUGBY PITCH AT 

DRONES ROAD, ARMOY
(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

Councillor McCambridge stated that there had been a request from Armoy Rugby Club to purchase 20 acres of land.  She stated that she wished it to be noted that she would suggest that this land could be used for a municipal burial ground within Moyle.

Councillor Blaney stated that he thought that this land had to be used for recreational purposes.

Councillor O Black stated that this issue should be looked into, she informed members that there were a number of different cultures within Moyle and that it may be difficult for them to get burial places.

Councillor McMullan stated that this issue had been investigated before through the Churches in the area.

Councillor M Black stated that this suggestion of Councillor McCambridge would be noted.
07/18:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES

Department of Finance and Personnel, Invitation to help shape public services.

There were no nominations to attend this conference.

EU Programme for Peace and Reconciliation.  Launch of thematic evaluations ‘Projects supporting Children & Young People’ and ‘Projects supporting Politically-motivated Former Prisoners and their Families’
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McShane and resolved,


“That Councillor Newcombe be nominated to attend this conference.”

IRRV Northern Ireland Conference 2007

There were no nominations to attend this conference.
Action on Elder Abuse, From the Cradle to the Grave

There were no nominations to attend this conference.

Rural Community Network.  Annual General Meeting and Conference

There were no nominations to attend this conference

Age Concern, Annual General Meeting
There were no nominations to attend this conference
The Hospital without walls a community asset, 4th All Ireland Health Promoting Conference 2007
There were no nominations to attend this conference

07/18:11 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
There were no objections to the listed Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
07/18:12
Sealing of Documents
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

07/18:13
Correspondence
Letter dated 13th August 2007 from Ballycastle Community Development Association informing Council that the Association are no longer active. 
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor M Black stated that volunteers had already been asked and received to help with the Heavy Horse Show.

Letter dated 9th August 2007 from Disability Action regarding the formation of Democracy Working Groups.

The Ace stated that this would be held on 7th September in the Tullyglass Hotel from 11:00am – 1:00pm.  She stated that two members and officers from the Equality Working Group and Councillor McMullan had been invited but all members were welcome to attend.
The remainder of the correspondence was taken as read.

NHSSC Committee.

Councillor McCambridge informed members that as she was now employed by the Northern Board she was no longer permitted to sit on the NHSSC Committee.

This was noted.

Shanes Park, Cushendun
Councillor M Black stated that she had been contacted by residents of Shane’s Park, Cushendun.  She informed members that these residents had placed flower tubs outside their residences in the park to improve and enhance the park but had been informed by the Northern Ireland Housing Executive (NIHE) that these would have to be insured at a cost of £400.  She stated that the residents were shocked by the attitude of the NIHE in this matter.

Councillor O Black stated that they should contact Monica Morgan at the Cushendun Environment Group who insured a number of pots around the village.

Kilmore Graveyard, Glenariff

In response to a query raised by Councillor McMullan, It was agreed that the HTS would look into whether Council was responsible for erection of a sign at Kilmore Graveyard, Glenariff.
The meeting concluded at  9.00pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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20th August 2007


